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Dear Friends of DPS Foundation,
What a year it has been! Throughout the uncertainties and changes that this past school 
year has brought us, one thing remains constant: with our loyal donors standing behind us, 
DPS Foundation harnesses the strength and support of the community to ensure we reach 
our shared vision, Every Child Succeeds. For the first time ever, thanks to the collective 
support of donations large and small, we awarded eight schools funds from our $1 Million 
Fund, a major milestone for the foundation. The funds will be used to work towards breaking 
historical patterns of inequity for students. There is great intentionality behind this fund: 
each school recipient is given control over where and how best to spend the award based on 
the needs of their individual school. Throughout this Annual Report, you’ll learn more about 
the great impact of this work and how schools are using the funds to make a BIG impact for 
students. Thank you to each of you, who helped to make this possible!

Pandemic support was prominent this year as well:

Together with partnership support from DaVita, Denver Broncos and Gates 
Corporation, we kept students connected, providing internet access for more 
than 300 students who have limited access to Wi-Fi for remote learning. 

Donor generosity also ensured more than 4,000 students at 11 schools  
had school supplies to start the year—including items such as headphones for 
virtual learning or individual white boards for social distance learning. 

In addition, the foundation accelerated learning by funding high-intensity  
1:1 math tutoring for 100 students. 

Our annual initiatives remain critical to student success. With donor and partner support 
including an investment from The Wallace Foundation, we continue to support social 
emotional learning in DPS schools through grant support along with career and college 
development for high schoolers as well as afterschool programs for elementary aged 
students. With generous funding from the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, the Network for 
School Improvement is in its second year of a five-year grant, and continues to work to create 
a community of DPS high schools to leverage continuous improvement and design thinking 
to ensure post-secondary success for Black, Latinx, and low-income students. With DPS 
Foundation’s grant-making program A to Z Fund, we funded 107 grants during the 2020-21 
school year. These grants have been made possible since 2006 thanks to donor support and 
bring dollars directly to the classroom, so that educators don’t have to pay out of pocket for 
resources, tools and experiences. Thank you! And, there’s more! Read within to see other ways 
that our great community is helping to ensure progress for students for years to come. 

Together, we know BIG things are possible. Thank you for entrusting us with your donation 
to be nimble and responsive for our students’ highest needs this past year, we know that our 
students’ futures are bright. 

On behalf of all DPS students, thank you!

Sara Hazel,  
Interim President & CEO and  
Vice President of Development  

Jeanne Saunders, 
Board Chair 



we believe our city
is strengthened
by every student

who graduates ready
to lead a successful life.
As the strategic fundraising partner for Denver Public Schools, we invest in accelerating 

progress; we connect the community to our classrooms; and we inspire confidence in the 
promise of public education for DPS’s more than 90,000 students and more than 200 schools.

Students eligible  
for Free/Reduced- 
Price Lunch

DPS Fast Facts

61.73%

Gifted and  
Talented  
Students

8.47%

Students  
with
Disabilities

12.1 %

DPS celebrates diversity

Number of students 
that are English 
Language Learners

37,500

Languages spoken
in DPS schools170+

English Language Learners in DPS  
now outperform their peers statewide

DPS Foundation 
Initiatives 

Career & College Readiness Program: 
equips students with high-demand  
skills and leads to opportunities for 
continued education and careers

A to Z Fund Classroom Grants for Teachers: 
provides materials, resources and  
opportunities that fall outside classroom  
budgets and has a lasting impact on students

Afterschool Programs: provides safe, 
enriching and academically supportive 
afterschool programs for 13,000  
DPS students every year

FACE Centers: a one-stop hub that connects  
students, families and our community with  
free services to increase their economic  
self-sufficiency and academic success

Trauma-informed Practices: The 
Campbell Foundation’s $1 million grant 
will address trauma’s long-term  
effects on learning, behavior and health

$1 Million Fund: fueled by the generosity  
of our donors, this large grant-making  
opportunity is possible and works  
to break historical patterns of inequities 
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Making true impact for our students and schools: This year, for the first time ever we awarded 
funds to schools from our $1 Million Fund. This fund was created with great intentionality—to 
give our schools the flexibility to determine what is most needed to make an impact for its 
students and to work towards mitigating inequities that persist in our communities. 

$1 Million Fund
Awardees Announced

Throughout this year’s annual report, we will 
highlight the eight different schools that were 
awarded funds and how they’re utilizing these 
funds to make an impact for students. Follow  
the totals to see how we fund over $1 million!



01Academy  
360 

$147,243 
awarded

210  
students 
served

$147,243 total

The DPS Foundation awarded eight schools  
funds from its $1 Million Fund, a major milestone 
for the foundation which will work to break 
historical patterns of inequity for students, with 
a total award amount of $1,116,680. This allows 
schools the flexibility to determine where the 
dollars are best needed to move the needle for 
student success. 
 
 
OVERALL STUDENT IMPACT  
2,842 students expected to be  
served across all awarded schools 

How did this opportunity become possible?  
This fund has been an accumulation of 
unrestricted donations from donors who trust 
us to determine the best use of their donations. 
Fueled by the generosity of our donors, this 
funding opportunity is possible. This fund 
encompasses what the DPS Foundation stands 
for— together and with the support of our donors, 
our students and our city will thrive. Whether you 
give $10, $100, $1,000 and beyond, every single 
dollar is crucial in making this $1 Million Fund a 
reality for our schools. We must all work together 
to ensure every student graduates ready to lead 
a successful life. THANK YOU to all donors for 
making this important work possible! 

 
The need  
We received 35 applications totaling  
more than $10 million of requests.  
This is something we plan to continue  
to support in the years ahead.

The $1 Million Fund support will be used to 
implement Phase 3 of Academy 360’s (A360) 
School-Based Whole-Family Supports model. 
This entails hiring a Whole Family Supports 
Coordinator who will develop and implement a 
data-driven strategy to connect A360 families 
with resources that meet their physical and mental 
health needs. This person will coordinate services 
across multiple providers and will track the impact 
of these supports on academic, social-emotional, 
and family-involvement outcomes.

“To address the health disparities 
and achievement gaps that 
disproportionately impact the 
population it serves, A360’s vision is to 

set a new precedent for how a school partners with 
community. Its school leaders know that children 
today—especially children negatively affected by 
historic and present day inequities—need much 
more than a quality academic program to succeed. 
A360 believes that for students to lead healthy 
and fulfilling lives, the physical and mental health 
needs of kids and their families must be met.”

—Educator, Academy 360



$150,000 
awarded

740  
students 
served

02Bruce 
Randolph 
School
The $1 Million Fund support will be used to fund 
the construction of a greenhouse that will serve 
as a lab space to provide hands-on learning 
experiences to 6–12th grade students at Bruce 
Randolph and complete the buildout of the brand 
new AgConnect Pathways (a Career & College 
Success program). 

$297,243 total

Films for  
the Future  
A three-film series  
held virtually this year!

Films for the Future, initially launched in 2018,  
is a DPS Foundation fundraising event that seeks 
to educate the community. It creates a space 
where we can shine light on relevant topics 
related to education while we strive to learn and 
grow together alongside topic experts so we can 
better understand and support today’s issues.  
 

On November 17 and 18, DPS Foundation brought 
more than 150 community members together 
virtually to shine light on racism through its  
Films for the Future event. The event started  
with an at-home screening of the Point Made 
Learning documentary I’m Not Racist…Am I? 
which highlights a diverse group of teens 
through a year-long exploration to get at the 
heart of racism, with an intentional focus on 
equity and what it means to be anti-racist. 

Catherine Wigginton Greene, DPS alum from 
George Washington High School Class of 1995 
and filmmaker talked about her own experiences 
as a DPS student and what has—and also hasn’t– 
changed since she graduated more than 20 
years ago. She said, “I was seeing things around 
the school, a framework, that no one ever gave 
us a chance to talk about. We parked our cars 
in different lots, everything from where we ate, 
who we spent time with…my world was still quite 
white. When I went back and showed the film  
for the first time in Denver at George Washington, 
the kids were talking about the same exact 
things that were going on when I was there. One 
thing I noticed is the kids 
are ready to talk about  
it now. It was a really 
passionate discussion 
and heartening that 
DPS was having these 
conversations.”

“We are thrilled to be receiving the  
$1 Million Fund award at Bruce 
Randolph School. This grant will be 
used to fund the construction of a 

greenhouse. Our goal is to address systemic 
inequalities in health food access, while providing 
workforce development opportunities in 
Sustainable Urban agriculture, food systems, and 
STEM related industries.” 

—Melissa Boyd, Principal, Bruce Randolph School



We heard from former student in the film and panelist, 
Abigail Jean-Baptiste, who is biracial, about how 
growing up she always felt uncomfortable talking 
about race. Abigail joined the event for a behind the 
scenes discussion to provide additional insight to 
the film and its impact, “These are conversations 
that every single human being has to have if we want 
to reach racial justice and equality in our lives. It’s 
going to be hard but everyone’s going to come out in 
a better place. Racial justice is so important and it’s 
events like this that will start to get us there. These 
are the kind of conversations that are going to fight 
white supremacy.”

 
On February 18, our community gathered after 
watching, Without A Net: The Digital Divide In America,  
and to watch the premiere of Connecting in a 
Digital World, the DPS Foundation’s first ever short 
documentary. We then heard from a panel of experts 
about digital connection in DPS and across the U.S. 
that shone the light on the importance of equitable 
technology education in America's public schools. We 
heard from DPS students and educators about what 
remote learning has been like for them, along with the 
importance of technology and access in DPS schools. 

“Parents might be working multiple jobs,  
and need siblings to help younger students with  
remote learning.” 

—Tiffany Williams, Assistant Principal,  
 Rocky Mountain Prep, Creekside  

“We have witnessed a paradigm shift in education. 
It was a trajectory that we were already on, moving 
to technology in classroom and at home but it was 
accelerated when we went home in March of 2020 
when we were all expected to learn how to use tech 
at home.”  

—Lara Hussain, Director of MyTech, DPS

On May 25, we gathered virtually for Films for the 
Future: Raising the Curtain on Mental Health. The 
short documentary, Kids in Crisis: You’re Not Alone 
tugged on our heartstrings while showing us how 
resilient youth can be when they seek help and 
identify healthy coping mechanisms. We learned so 
much from our mental health panelists including 
suicide warning signs, triggers and how to talk to your 
child about suicide and self-harm. 

A big thank you to educators and student Juanita 
Hurtado, a junior at Thomas Jefferson High School 
who guided us through a thoughtful conversation. 
Juanita shared, “I think we’re on our way to eliminate 
the stigma around mental health. The first step 
is what we are doing right now: acknowledging it, 
talking about it and teaching kids how to handle 
it. One of biggest issues is we know mental health 
exists, but we don’t know how to cope with it and 
how to react. If you are talking about it, you are 
doing a great job. And the next big step is to learn 
and how else can you help.”



>>>>>>>>>><<<<<<<<<<

Insider  
Webinar 
Events 
An Insiders’ Look  
into DPS Programs  
and DPS Foundation  
Initiatives

Culturally Responsive Education: At this event we 
heard from educators and students about how 
the district is working to become more culturally 
responsive and what can be done to ensure 
students of color feel supported. In Culturally 
Responsive Classrooms in DPS, educators cultivate 
meaningful relationships with students and families. 
Educators who are culturally responsive consistently 
communicate high expectations and empower 
students to drive their learning, and facilitate 
rigorous instruction that validates and authentically 
incorporates students’ lived and historical 
experiences. This helps to ensure that all students 
succeed and become socially conscious contributing 
individuals. Kaliah, sophomore at DMLK Jr. Early 
College shared the work she and her peers are doing 
with Know Justice, Know Peace a podcast that was 
created following the killing of George Floyd as a way 
to express their thoughts and feelings. 

KALIAH SHARED,  
“Our goal is to bridge the gap between  
the generations and educate people who  
are willing to listen to our perspectives  
as Black female student activists. We hope 
to encourage other people and students  
to be agents of change and be the change 
their community may need.”

A to Z Fund at Cowell Elementary: At this event we 
gathered for a virtual tour of the classroom featuring 
an example of what is made possible for our students, 
thanks to support of A to Z Fund Classroom Grants 
for Teachers. While COVID-19 has changed so many 
things about where and how students are learning, it 
has not changed the dedication of our teachers or the 
need for funding to support their innovative ideas for 
expanding learning. This past year, the educators who 
received A to Z Fund Classroom Grants have shown us 
ideas for creative learning and a dedication to inclusion 
and equity like never before. Educators at Cowell 
Elementary were particularly creative and showed an 
intentional focus on equity, using their A to Z Fund 
dollars to virtually bring in a Black male mentor to 
provide a role model and positive racial identity to their 
Black students. During our time together, we heard 
from Cowell Elementary’s Senior Team Lead & Reading 
Interventionist Angela Govig about the impact of this 
support and the school's intentional focus on equity:

Angela shared, “Over the summer, my school was 
working on a Black Excellence Plan. Since my school 
does not have any Black classroom teachers, I 
wanted to provide our students with a Black mentor. 
Research shows having a positive racial identity 
really motivates students academically, and I really 
wanted to do something to support equity to help 
narrow the gap for our students of color. I reached 
out to Kellindo and asked if he would be willing 
to be a monthly mentor to the classrooms with 
Black students along with conducting a monthly 
small group for the third through fifth grade Black 
students. This mentorship has brought so much joy 
to our school. Our students constantly ask why he 
chose them and feel so special that he is coming to 
our school. We started with just the classrooms that 
have Black students, but the teachers and students 
were so excited about the meetings that word spread 
and we’ve included other classrooms each month.” 

This effort is keeping students excited and engaged: 
“I have four Black students in my class and 
representation is so important. Thank you for 
showcasing Black joy and success. I know it is something 
they will remember for the rest of their lives!”
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$150,000 
awarded

550  
students 
served

The $1 Million Fund support will be used to turn 
the Fairview Community Garden into a dynamic 
outdoor space for experiential learning, student 
wellbeing, and vital source for food. Professional 
development and curriculum building will help 
Fairview use the food garden for enhanced 
learning in STEM and development of language 
skills with the intent of sharing best practices 
across the district. We will invest in seating, 
shade, lighting, and provide food and material 
supplies for sensory learning.

$447,243 total

Career and College Readiness: At this event, 
we provided an insider perspective on how the 
district is supporting equity by focusing on 
improving outcomes for low-income children 
and students of color, made possible by 
philanthropic support. 

In October 2019, DPS Foundation was awarded 
a five-year, $10 million grant from the Bill 
& Melinda Gates Foundation as part of its 
Networks for School Improvement portfolio. 
The College Ready On Track Network for School 
Improvement is a community of DPS high 
schools and central office teams leveraging 
continuous improvement and design thinking 
to ensure post-secondary success for Black, 
Latinx, and low-income students. During our 
time together we heard from Alan Coverstone, 
Program Officer at Bill & Melinda Gates 
Foundation about the vision for this portfolio, 
and learnings so far at a national level. We then 
heard from educators about how the work in 
their Cohorts is going so far, thanks to Bill & 
Melinda Gates Foundation support:

“We developed change ideas based on our 
findings from student and family focus groups. 
We first expanded course studies in social 
studies by adding a financial literacy class and 
a Black Lives Matter course. We also worked 
to increase community engagement and are 
continuing to provide ways to engage with our 
school community. This has been a journey of 
1,000 miles and we have much more work to 
do. We also know we are not on this journey 
alone. We collaborate with other cohort schools 
and celebrate successes as they come. We are 
at the beginning of a journey that will have an 
everchanging destination because students 
need change. We’ll continue to be adaptive and 
responsive to our students and respond to needs 
as they come. We don’t have all the answers but 
are committed to keeping our students proud so 
we are a more inclusive and safe school.”

—Rhianna Burroughs, Assistant Principal,  
West Early College

Fairview 
Elementary 
school

“The love of gardening is a seed once 
sown that never dies, it is the same 
about learning. The Denver Urban 
Garden project has instilled and 

will continue to instill a lifelong passion for our 
students here at Fairview.”

—Ana M. Garcia, Restorative Practice Coordinator, 
Family Liaison, Fairview Elementary



$100,000 
awarded

300  
students 
served

04Johnson
Elementary
School
The $1 Million Fund support will be used to build 
and develop an anti-racist teaching block where 
students and teachers choose different science 
and social studies topics to learn and teach 
aligned to interest and passion. These modules 
would be designed to build real world skills and 
open students’ minds to different perspectives.

$547,243 total

COVID Emerging  
Needs Fund  
Wi-Fi Access  
With donor support, the DPS Foundation  
kept students connected, providing internet 
access for more than 300 students who had  
limited access to Wi-Fi for remote learning. 

Support also ensured more than 
4,000 students at 11 schools 
had school supplies to start the 
year—including items such as 
headphones for virtual learning 
or individual white boards for 
social distance learning. 

In addition, the foundation accelerated  
learning by funding high-intensity  
1:1 math tutoring for 100 students. 

“The $1 Million Fund has been critical 
to implementing a social justice block 
at Johnson Elementary. This is a time 
where teachers weave in opportunities 

for students to inquire about the world, take 
multiple perspectives, and tie what they are 
learning in core content areas to their lives. Our 
third graders are connecting their literacy unit 
on access to books to exploring how the median 
income in Denver neighborhoods correlates to 
the number of little free libraries in that same 
neighborhood. Our second graders are promoting 
a school wide anti-bullying day. An additional 
aspect of the funding goes towards differentiated 
professional development focused on social justice 
standards, anti-racist work in our school and 
community, and developing culturally responsive 
partnerships with families, so that our teachers 
have the knowledge and skills to guide this work.” 

—Rae West, Dean of Culture, Johnson Elementary



>>>>>>>>>><<<<<<<<<

The United travel fund strives to 
reduce the inequity in resources 
among DPS students so all students have 
equal opportunity to achieve a well-rounded 
educational experience and to encompass a 
broad spectrum of experiences, insights and 
challenges through traveling. These funds from 
United allowed the foundation to send DPS 
graduating seniors to their out of state college 

destination following 
the aftermath of the 
pandemic. This truly was 
a graduation present for 
several students, allowing 
them to embark on their 
postsecondary journeys 
without the burden of 
flight costs. 

United Travel 
Vouchers 

“I made it to Denver for break and back to Berkeley 
for the spring semester, both safe and incredibly 
grateful for everything you have done to make these 
trips possible for me. I've never been away from home 
so long, and the ability to come back, see my family 
again, and recover from the rigor of last semester was 
truly a gift. There was no financial burden associated 
with the simple privilege of being able to interact face 
to face with my mom, dad, and sister, which made it 
significantly easier to enjoy my time off from school. 
I am beyond proud that DPS offers students like me 
such an invaluable experience.” 

—Sonoma Carlos, DPS 2020 graduate, current  
student of Molecular and Cell Biology at University  
of California at Berkeley 

 
“Next year I am planning on attending Mount Holyoke 
in Boston to study international relations and 
Spanish on a scholarship. Like many people, money 
is one of the biggest obstacles I have faced and 
the grant voucher would remove so much stress for 
my family. I am passionate about seeing the world, 
then returning to my community to pay it back. An 
opportunity like this would be so incredibly helpful 
and relieve me of one of my biggest struggles.”

—Tallulah Cluff, 2021 DPS graduate, North High School

“Receiving the plane ticket from United 
Airlines during my senior year of high school 
meant the world to me. It meant, as a first 
generation student, I had one less thing 
to worry about, one less thing to organize 
before I picked up my entire world and 
moved across the country. Receiving the 
ticket meant I knew for certain I had a way 
to get to school, but more importantly, it 
meant I knew I had a way to go back home.” 

—Jose Avalos, George Washington High School graduate,    
 current student at Harvard University



This year, with partner and donor support, we were 
able to see our donor dollars go even further, thanks 
to generous match campaigns. 
 
 
Thank you for giving our educators a  
reason to smile as we celebrated  
Teacher Appreciation Week May 1-10!

 

 
Delta Dental supported educators  
this year with a 2:1 match up to $15,000,  
by providing funds for a classroom  
innovation project, dental supplies  
for a school and more! Thanks to donor  
dollars, we fundraised more than  
$28,000 for this campaign. Thank you  
to Delta Dental for their partnership! 

This year, we partnered with the Denver Broncos 
and Delta Dental of Colorado on their Touchdown 
for Teachers program, which recognizes the Most 
Valuable Teachers for outstanding service to 
their schools and communities. So many amazing 
educators were nominated through this program.

McGlone Academy 5th Grade Teacher Nina Flores 
was nominated by a colleague who said, “Nina is 
an advocate and a force! This past year she has 
connected with so many community partners to 
support our students. She really does it all—grant 
writing to purchase new technology for students, 
bringing in amazing community speakers like Ron 
Finley to speak to her students, and truly connects 
with all of her families so they feel heard, a part of 
their student’s educational journey and empowered! 
She brings energy and light into the classroom. 
She’s already crushed her first year of teaching and 
her second year of teaching during a pandemic, 
balancing virtual and in-person learning with a huge 
smile on her face! Nina always makes sure to put 
community leaders who look like her students in 
front of her kiddos. She connects with students and 
their families on a personal level so families really 
trust her. She attends students’ soccer games on 
the weekends and follows up with families when they 
are struggling with COVID, financially or just need a 
listening ear.” 

Thank you, Nina, for all you do! 

Educator  
Appreciation
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$150,000 
awarded

500  
students 
served

The $1 Million Fund support will be used to build 
a robust artist-in-residency program that exists 
within the school experience and leverages the 
power of media to support Montbello youth with 
discovering their creative potential. This will 
help students develop into powerful decision-
makers who become directors of their own lives 
and use their voices to positively transform 
their schools, their communities, and the world 
around them.

$697,243 total

05mcglone 
academy

For our End of Year campaign, 
we focused on Colorado Gives Day and  
Giving Tuesday, two days where philanthropy is 
promoted across nonprofits in Colorado as a  
way to give back to the community during the 
season of giving and celebration. Thanks to the 
support of our many donors and with a generous 
match from DPS Foundation Board Member 
Jeanne Saunders and her husband Dick Saunders, 
this campaign raised more than $128,000! 

“These funds will help the Confluence 
Media Center realize its potential 
in developing young artists and 

amplifying community voices.”

—Paul Clifton, Tech Teacher, McGlone Academy



Connecting the Community 
to our Classrooms 

Thank you, School Partners! 

TIAA and Bruce Randolph High School have long 
worked to create and grow a mutually beneficial 
partnership that benefits the students, educators 
and Bruce Randolph community as well as the 
employees and culture of TIAA. Over the last 
decade, the two have worked together to celebrate 
educators, provide meals to the community, and 
award scholarships to students, and were awarded 
School Partner of the Year for 2019-2020.  In recent 
years, this partnership has grown even closer with 
TIAA and Bruce Randolph leadership identifying 
new ways to support students that are responsive 
to changing challenges. During the 2020-2021 
school year, TIAA brought internet to 30 Bruce 
Randolph families, provided financial support to 
enable the completion of Bruce Randolph’s raised 
garden beds as part of their new AgConnect 
pathway, and committed to fund a Futures Center 
at the school, all while continuing many of their 
traditional supports including school supplies  
and scholarships.   

“The entire Bruce Randolph Community greatly 
appreciates the ongoing partnerships with TIAA, and 
the many ways that their commitment to our school, 
mission, and values play out. Whether through acts 
of service in the spirit of Daddy Bruce, during school 
beautification events, or in the generous donation 
to our developing AgConnect Pathway through our 
Big Green Garden, TIAA goes above and beyond. We 
are further grateful to TIAA's annual donation to our 
Daddy Bruce Scholarship awarded to two seniors 
yearly at graduation. The team at TIAA are valued 
partners in our work at Bruce Randolph School.”

—Melissa Boyd, Principal, Bruce Randolph School

“During TIAA’s campus beautification project at 
Bruce Randolph, we were lucky enough to witness the 
harvest of the learning garden that TIAA helped fund 
earlier this year. It brought our community support 
efforts full circle as we watched neighbors stop by 
to pick up bags of the newly harvested produce that 
included tomatoes, carrots, peppers and all types of 
leafy greens.”

—Charla Candy-Kadlubar,  
 Director of Corporate Social Responsibility, TIAA
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06monarch
montessori

The $1 Million Fund support will be used to grow 
a Spanish-English dual language track for grades 
1 through 3, bridging the achievement gap for 
LatinX students in Far Northeast Denver.

DPS Foundation school partner, Amp the Cause, 
has taken on addressing food insecurity in a 
major way. Recognizing that hunger and access 
to food is a key challenge facing many of our DPS 
students and families, Amp the Cause began 
looking into how they could impact this issue in a 
way that is meaningful for families. Working with 
school leadership to identify families that could 
benefit from support in the form of grocery cards, 
and what stores were easiest for the families to 
access, Amp the Cause delivered over $189,000 
in grocery gift cards to 758 families all across the 
district. By utilizing gift cards, families were able 
to select the items that they needed and wanted. 
For many this meant they were able to use money 
otherwise spent on groceries to keep the lights 
on at home, pay rent,  
and provide basic needs  
to their children.  
 
 

>>>>>>>>><<<<<<<<
“As a young child I would often hear my parents 
discuss whether to buy groceries or pay rent. 
My young mind often struggled to understand 
the magnitude of the conversations my parents 
had, but I didn't really worry about not eating 
because we would go to my Nanita's house 
for dinner almost every night, thus alleviating 
some of my parents’ struggle. As I grew up I 
vowed to help students who were impoverished 
or food insecure because while I didn't worry 
about eating, I saw how stressed out my parents 
were over money. Fast forward and here I am 
working at a Title 1 school. I can't help but see 
myself in my students and understand what 
they are going through. The last year and a half 
of the pandemic has been brutally stressful on 
our parents. I had my Nanita, and my students 
have Amp the Cause. Amp has helped many of 
my parents who were struggling financially: a 
mother who lost her job because restaurants 
closed; a single dad supporting 5 children while 
his construction hours were cut; another single 
dad whose wife died during childbirth; a mother 
going through immigration proceedings. Every 
time my parents needed food, they knew all they 
had to do was call me and I would then call Amp, 
who ALWAYS came with grocery cards. I will 
never be able to say ‘thank you,’ enough.” 

—Rachel Sandoval, educator at Godsman Elementary

$150,000 
awarded

75  
students 
served

$847,243 total

“This fund allows us to provide 
bilingual education to more students 
by adding a new classroom with 

a highly qualified, bilingual teacher to our 
elementary dual language program. The classroom 
makes learning more relevant and purposeful, 
providing the best possible approach for  
dual language education for English Language 
Learners and English speakers!” 

—Noel Magee, Business and HR Director,      
  Monarch Montessori of Denver



financials
Statement of Activities and Change in Net Assets	
Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2021	

Revenue, gains, and other support

Contributions: 
	 Family and grant-making foundations & organizations . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                    $3,886,000   
	 Corporate & corporate foundations. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                      852,000 
	 Individuals. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                                              474,000  
	 Local government & agencies. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                           287,000  
	 In-kind . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                                                   4,000  
Special events, net. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                                         223,000  
Investment income. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  543,000  
 
Total revenue, gains, and other support. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                               $6,269,000  
 
Expenses

Program services & grants . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                             $5,025,000  
Management & general . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                                    560,000  
Fundraising . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                                                519,000  
	
Total expenses. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                                     $6,104,000  	

Change in net assets. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                                     $165,000 
Net assets, beginning of year. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                             12,592,000 

Net assets, end of year. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                                              $12,757,000 
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$122,000 
awarded

227  
students 
served

The $1 Million Fund support will be used to 
support the B.L.A.S.T. OFF program which will 
break down the barriers that often deter children 
of color, lower income students, and girls from 
gaining a better understanding of science, 
technology, arts, and mathematics.

B.L.A.S.T. OFF will be a hands-on STEAM 
makerspace program and this comprehensive 
program will include projects relating to social 
emotional learning, robotics, architecture, 
science, engineering, and art.

$969,243 total

07palmer
elementary
schoolGrants funded

Teacher and school leader  
growth & support  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                  $2,249,000  

Whole child, whole family . . . . . . . . . . . . .             1,634,000  

Workforce development . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                919,000  

Unique opportunities  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                   152,000  

 
Total grants funded . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                $4,954,000 

DPS Foundation received an unmodified opinion by 
independent auditors Plante & Moran, PLLC for the year 
ended June 30, 2021. The complete Financial Statements and 
Independent Auditor’s Report are available upon request.
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19%
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3%

“In accordance with our school’s 
mission, Palmer’s B.L.A.S.T OFF 
program is designed to elevate 

the skills and knowledge of every student. Our 
hope is to ready our students for a lifetime of 
accomplishments and success. This is another 
opportunity to reach students who are often left 
behind by traditional educational practices.”

—Patricia McConaghy-White, STEM Lab    
 Coordinator, Palmer Elementary School



Thank you to our hardworking team for remaining 
nimble so we could best meet our students’ and 
educators’ needs this past year. And, a big thank 
you to Verónica Figoli! After five years with DPS 
Foundation and more than a decade with the 
district, DPS Foundation President & CEO Verónica 
Figoli moved on to new adventures. Thank you for 
your commitment to DPS students, Verónica!

Traci Brooks 
Executive & Board Relations Manager

Sara Hazel  
Interim CEO & Vice President  
of Development

Libby Hodgin 
Communications & Events Manager

Lauren Lindgren 
Grants Management Officer

Jenny Martin 
Development Officer 

Kimberly Martinez, CPA 
Vice President of Finance 
& Operations

Ashley Muramoto 
Marketing &  
Communications Director

Kimberly Reynders 
Database Manager

Marissa Walker 
Development Associate

Katie Wienecke 
Corporate Engagement Manager

$147,437 
awarded

240   
students 
served

08respect
academy

$1,116,680 total

Our DPS 
Foundation 
Team

“Respect Academy is thrilled to be a 
recipient of the DPS Foundation’s $1 
Million Fund. The students we serve 

are 17-21 and many of them work long hours to 
support themselves and their families in addition 
to attending high school. This funding will allow us 
to refine and enhance our programming for these 
working students so that they don't have to choose 
between a paycheck and a diploma.” 

—Ann Cobb, Principal, Respect Academy

The $1 Million Fund dollars will be used to 
significantly improve the support Respect 
Academy gives to its most vulnerable students, 
students who have to work full time to support 
themselves and their families while also 
completing their high school education.



>>>>>>>>>><<<<<<<<<<OUR DPS 
FOUNDATION 
BOARD OF 
DIRECTORS 
We are incredibly grateful to our dedicated  
Board members for their support and putting 
students first! 

Jeanne Saunders, Chair 
Owner, Saunders Financial

Carmon Hicks, Chair-Elect 
Executive Vice President, Jones Lang LaSalle

Priya Burkett, Immediate Past Chair 
Business Owner

Russell Hedman, Secretary 
Senior Associate, Hogan Lovells

Jacqueline Molnar, Treasurer 
Chief Transformation Officer, Western Union

Kimberly Allegretti 
President, Venn Travel 
Attorney, McCollum Crowley, Moschet, Miller & Laak

Christine Benero 
President & CEO, Mile High United Way

Christy Crase 
Senior Vice President & General Counsel, Professional 
Case Management

Jennifer Evans 
Shareholder, Polsinelli

Dr. Rebecca Grant Zarret 
Adjunct Faculty, University of Colorado—Denver,  
and Independent Education Consultant

Dr. Brook Griese 
Clinical Psychologist and Co-Founder  
of Judi’s House/JAG Institute 

Emanuel “Manny” Hilario 
President & CEO, The ONE Group

Suzanne Kelley 
Regional Vice President of Human Resources, 
HealthOne

Patsy Landaveri 
Community Impact Leader

Dr. Alex Marrero (non-voting) 
Superintendent, Denver Public Schools

Matt Miller 
Vice President, United Airlines Denver Hub

Jonathan Narlock 
Senior Vice President, PNC Public Finance Group

Dr. Carrie Olson 
President, DPS Board of Education 

Ruth Rohs 
Senior Vice President of Corporate Communications/
Executive Director IMA Foundation,  
IMA Financial Group

David Salazar 
Vice President of Sales & Marketing, Comcast

Adam Sands 
Market President, First Bank of Cherry Creek

Gloria Schoch 
Executive Director, The VF Foundation and  
Global Impact, VF Corporation

Kwame Spearman 
CEO & Co-Owner, Tattered Cover Bookstores

Nancy Walsh 
Vice President of Experiences & Partnerships,  
Denver Museum of Nature & Science

Alyssa Whitehead-Bust 
Partner, Attuned Education Partners

Team listed is current  
as of September 30, 2021.



>>>>>>>>>><<<<<<<<<<

Turning the Page on Reading:  
DPS Book Fund 

DPS school libraries experienced a rate of lost books 
this year that is more than double previous years 
due to the pandemic. The purchase of replacement 
books, which are carefully selected based on cultural 
responsiveness and the needs of individual schools, 
is expected to cost $500,000 over the next year.  
DPS Foundation plans to raise $250,000 to support 
this important effort! 

For more information, and how  
to support visit here:  
DPSFoundation.org/book-fund 

 
Opportunity Centers

These centers will deliver mental health counseling, 
mentoring, outreach, gang intervention services, 
post-secondary counseling, housing, food and 
clothing support, connection to work opportunities 
and GED programming. Beginning  
in the 2021–22 school year,  
DPS will open the first Opportunity  
Center in the central region. 

get  
involved

Interested  
in learning  
more and 
staying 
involved 
throughout  
the year?  
We always love to hear from  
you on ways we can partner! 

 
DPSFoundation.org 
720-423-3553 
info@DPSFoundation.org
1860 Lincoln Street 
Floor 10 
Denver, CO 80203

 
Get social!

Follow us on Facebook, Twitter,  
Instagram, and LinkedIn! 

Check out our website for the full list of  
donors who make this work possible.
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Thank you  
to our 
generous 
donors

$250,000+
Anonymous donor-advised fund of  
	 The Denver Foundation
Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation
Bloomberg Philanthropies
The Colorado Health Foundation
Life Time Foundation
The Wallace Foundation

$100,000 to $249,999
Anonymous (1)
Kroenke Sports Charities
Michael & Susan Dell Foundation
Mile High United Way
New Profit, Inc.

$25,000 to $99,999
Anonymous (1)
The Anschutz Foundation
Bank of America
Ben and Lucy Ana Walton Fund of  
	 The Denver Foundation
Buell Foundation
The Colorado Trust
Comcast
DaVita, Inc.
Delta Dental of Colorado
The Denver Post Season To Share  
	 presented by Denver Active 20-30  
	 Children’s Foundation
La Cuiza Foundation, a donor-advised fund 	
	 of Impact Assets
Patricia McClearn
Polsinelli
Preston A.C. & Loren S. Anderson  
	 Charitable Fund, a donor-advised fund  
	 of The Denver Foundation
The Rachael Ray Foundation
Jeanne Portmann Saunders &  
	 Richard Saunders
Sylvia Knobloch Brown Fund, a donor-	
	 advised fund of The Denver Foundation
U.S. Bank Foundation
United Airlines
The VF Foundation
Western Union Foundation
Yardi Systems, Inc.

$10,000 to $24,999
Anonymous (5)
The B6 Fund, a donor-advised fund of  
	 Rose Community Foundation
Marcy & Bruce Benson

Boggess Family Foundation,  
	 a donor-advised fund of Community  
	 Foundation Boulder County
BP America Production Company
Mary Brauer
Priya & Matthew Burkett
Carm Hicks, LLC
Cooper Development, Inc.
Denver Commits To Kids
The Denver Foundation
Equifax
FirstBank Cherry Creek
Florescue Family Foundation, Inc.
Fred & Jean Allegretti Foundation
Gates Industrial Corporation
Karen Harris & Robert Gips
Sylvia & Emanuel “Manny” Hilario
IAC
IMA Foundation
Kaiser Foundation Health Plan of Colorado
Susan & Bruce Madison
Edythe & Joseph Pahl
Red Zone Partnership—Denver Broncos 	
	 Football Club & Noble Energy
RevGen Partners
Kathryn & Tim Ryan
Kim & Bret Siepman
Mimi & Phillip Stephanus
Suncor Energy
Swanson Rink, Inc.
Dr. Rebecca Grant Zarret & Scott Zarret
ZOMA Foundation

$5,000 to $9,999
Anonymous (2)
Alpine Bank
Bardsley Foundation
Barton Family Foundation, a donor-advised 	
	 fund of The Denver Foundation
The Cohen Family Fund, a donor-advised 	
	 fund of Rose Community Foundation
Colorado Housing Finance Authority
Delmoro Family
Denver Museum of Nature & Science
The Don & Roberta Adams Charitable  
	 Gifts Fund, a donor-advised fund of 	
	 Vanguard Charitable
Ernest S. Madison Family Foundation,  
	 a donor-advised fund of  
	 The Denver Foundation
HealthOne
Holland Family Charitable Fund,  
	 a donor-advised fund of American  
	 Enodowment Foundation
Rachel & Tim James
Janus Henderson Investors
Johnson & Wales University
David Johnson
Liberty Global, Inc.
Lorraine & Harley Higbie Fund, a donor- 
	 advised fund of The Denver Foundation
Susan & Lee McIntire
Kristi & Curtis Modkins
Moreton and Company
OneNeck IT Solutions
Amanda Precourt
Stadium Management Company, LLC
Sutherland Foundation, Inc.
U.S. Bank
Wolf Family Foundation
Xcel Energy

$2,500 to $4,999
Raydean Acevedo
Adobe
Altar’d State 
BC Interiors
BKD CPAs & Advisors
Natalie & Jack Blumenthal
Butler Snow LLP
Elizabeth G. Chambers & Ron Mooney
Erik Ernst
Brook & Brian Griese
Holland & Hart
Kroenke Sports and Entertainment, LLC
Meek-Cuneo Family Fund, a donor- 
	 advised fund of The Denver Foundation
Jacqueline Molnar
Netflix
Marilyn & Bill Plummer
QEP Resources, Inc.
Saunders Construction
Strear Family Foundation
The Swinerton Foundation
University of Colorado Denver
Janice & Dee Wisor
WorkForce Software, LLC

$1,000 to $2,499
Anonymous (9)
Anna & Eric Davids Fund, a donor- 
	 advised fund of Schwab Charitable
Carrie Augustine
Gustave Backman
Christine Benero
Dawn Bookhardt
Brooke & Bill Brown
Bryan Peckarsky Horn Giving Fund, a  
	 donor-advised fund of Fidelity Charitable
Burkett Family Foundation
Janice & Jim Campbell
Robert Campbell
Sara & Scott Carpenter
Marilyn Cleland
Community First Foundation
Susana Cordova & Eric Duran
Denver Health
Denver Metro Chamber Leadership  
	 Foundation
Helen & Joseph Drexler
The Droller Family
Darla Figoli
David Fullagar
Sidney & Caleb Gates
Laci & Jon Gettings
Giddy Up Fund, a donor-advised fund of  
	 The Denver Foundation
Great-West Financial
Karen Jenni & Mark Fitzgerald
Joy Johnson
Kristin Jones
Kathryn & Peter Manning, a donor-advised 	
	 fund of Schwab Charitable
Benjamin Kuruvila
The Meyers Family Foundation
Michael G. Weaver Family fund, a donor- 
	 advised fund of Schwab Charitable
MOA Architecture
Ruth & Bruce Most
Nancy & Robert Schulein Fund, a donor- 
	 advised fund of The Denver Foundation
Rawk Denver Dance
Reuler Lewin Foundation, Inc.
Debi & Michael Roads



Robinson Homes
Ruth & Stephen Rohs
Anne Bye Rowe & Frank Rowe
Anna Kathryn Ryan
Savage Giving Fund, a donor-advised  
	 fund of Fidelity Charitable
Joanne & Jeff Schwartz
Barbara Sharp
Lindsey Smith
Sandra & Kurt Stenmark
Ali & Jason Sweeney
Pamela & Christopher Telli
United Way Suncoast
Renee Verspoor
Nancy Walsh & Ted Vial
Marianne Woodward
Cindy & John Yallop
Zillow Group

$500 to $999
Anonymous (12)
Anonymous Facebook Donors
Josh Allen
AmazonSmile Foundation
Anderson Mason Dale Architects
Artist Capital, LLC
Patricia Blackard
Lee Bollacker
Amy Bringedahl
Craig Brown
Marvin Burroughs
Linda Campbell
Warren Capell
Monica Carbajal
Sara Collyar
Virginia & Kevin Conwick
Corcoran Family Giving Fund, a donor- 
	 advised fund of Fidelity Charitable
Christy & Scott Crase
Susan Davis
Erin Ellis
Employment Matters, LLC
Ewing-Foley, Inc.
Mark Ferrandino & Greg Wertsch
Molly & Bryan Ferrer
Verónica Figoli & David M. Fleischer
Fran & Mike Fisher
John Fleming
GigaSpan Solutions, Inc.
Elizabeth Gilje
Google, Inc.
Deborah Hinton-Brown
Heidi & Boyd Hoback
Heidi & Bruce Hoyt
Heather Jenkins
Susan Kroes
Kroger
Darlene LeDoux
Robin Litt
Ann & Hal Logan
Nilsa & Dave Mahon
Carole & Jim McCotter
Joyce McGough
Lisa Farber Miller & David Miller
Muller Engineering Company, Inc.
Nelnet, Inc.
Kara Nicklas
OpenWorld Learning
Carol & Gus Ostermann
Panduit
Michael Pascucci
Peak Professional Painting
Liz & Bart Peintner

Brant Phillips
Robert Prickett
The Pujet Family
Cari & Eric Riedlin
Rose Community Foundation
Mary Seawell
Amy Shapiro
Elizabeth Sharrer
Katharine Lee & Daniel Shurz
Robin Smith
Elizabeth Stock
Adam Tornes
Travelers
Vanessa Trussell
Twitter
Jennifer & Timothy Walmer
Alyssa & Michael Whitehead-Bust
Sarah Winbourn & Trinidad Rodriguez

$250 to $499
Anonymous (14)
AAH Mission and Spiritual Care  
	 Leadership Team
Tracy Allgeier & Michelle Koyama
Megan & Connor Avery
Ally Bailey & Matt McConville
Katelyn Baker
Maeline & Robert Barnstable
The Bawmann Group
Elizabeth Bayliss & Simon Hambidge
Laura Kate Berger
Deborah Blair-Minter
Lorna Brass & Michael Bleichfield
Kevin Carney
Charles Schwab
David Chowning
Cicatelli Associates, Inc.
Michelle DeGuire
Stephanie Densen
James Dorrough
Marcia Eustaquio
Jaye & Sean Everland
Mary & Gary Flansburg
Barbara & Frank Fleischer
David Forel
Gary & Sally Breaux Charitable Fund,  
	 a donor-advised fund of Fidelity Charitable
Laura Lee & George Gastis
Molly Goodwin-Kucinsky
Bettina Grandey
Jeanette Grube
Ryan Gurule
Alexandria & John Hagan
John Hake
Michele Hanley & Alan Antolak
Michelle & Scott Hamilton
Pam & Patrick Hatcher
Diane Hazel
Sara Hazel & Dan Goldhamer
Arlene & Barry Hirschfeld
Diane & Kenneth Hoagland
Jennifer Holladay
Dee Horsburgh
Dustin Hull
Patricia & Martin Hurrieta
Tim Ikenouye
Jerald Johnson
Ellen Kelty
Lindsay Konkel
Donna Kornfeld
Mary & Dennis Linden
Gretchen & Charles Lobitz
Cheryl Madrid

Evi & Evan Makovsky
Malcolm Packer, MD, a donor-advised  
	 fund of Fidelity Charitable
Shari Marcely
Gaylord Rockies Resort &  
	 Convention Center
Kimberly J. Martinez
Jacquelin Medina
Toni & Paul Miller
Gloria & Joe Miller-Czajka
Caitlin Mohl
Lynne & Jon Montague-Clouse
Nadia Madan Morrow
David Naus
Lynne Niemeyer
Noble Energy
Northrop Grumman
Blaine Olsen
Palace Construction
Eliza Porter-Harper
Prudential
Lee Renfrow
Robin & Jay McCarthy Fund, a donor-advised  
	 fund of Schwab Charitable
Lisa & Jack Rouff
Nicolette Rounds
Leah & Bryan Russell
Adam Sands
Gloria Schoch & Sean Walsh
Victoria Scott-Haynes
Stefanie & Alex Seldin
Shapiro Family Fund, a donor-advised  
	 fund of Fidelity Charitable
Shane Spalten
Ann Hoyt Stolfa & David Stolfa
June Taylor
Caitlin Teare
Abby Tisdale
Brian Trujillo
Under the Elm
USAA
Guillermo Valenzuela
Tina Walls
Mary Wells & John McCabe
Milly Westphalen

Up To $249
Anonymous (95)
Anonymous, a donor-advised  
	 fund of Schwab Charitable
Paul Aaker
Tony Abate
Zahra Abdulameer
Harry Adair
Eric Adelman
Mona Ahmed
Alcon
Angela Almagro
Teri Anderson & Bill Duffy
Cynthia Anthofer
Bernadette Apodaca
Brian Arnold
David Ashmore
Jane Baldwin
Christina Baldy
Matthew Baline
Ball Corporation
Kelly Ballenger
Vicki Bamford
Robert Bandstra
Catherine Barde-Leventhal
Joanna Barker
Carol Barkman



Leah & Adam Barnett
Sara Bartell
Susan & Mark Barter
Dawn Bauer
Katherine Taylor Beach
Beacon Capital Partners, LLC
Polly Beck
Michele Becker
Theresa & Jeff Becker
Christina Bell
Anne Bennett
Christina Bentley
Todd Bentley
Michelle Berge
Erica Bertschy
Lauren & Alex Berv
Susan & Tom Bevington
Scott Black
Boeing Co.
Nathan Bond
Bondy Giving Fund, a donor-advised  
	 fund of Fidelity Charitable
Jean Booska
Andrea Bott
Amisha & Alexandre Boucher
Tracy Boyle
Simone Brackett
Deborah Brackney
Harriet & Eric Braden
Bradsby Group
Laura Brandt
Tamara Brehm
Suzanne Brennan
Ellen Brettell
Bright Funds
Camela & Tom Brinegar
Beth Brocklesby
Miriam & Mitchell Brodsky
Belinda Brooks
Linda & Wes Brown
Timothy Brown
Barry Buck
Brad Buell
Kaytie & Timothy Buell
Stephen Buker
Mary & Ronald Butz
Marcos C.
Joe Caisse
Amy Calabrese
Luiz Mendoza Calva
Nanci Campbell
Roslyn Cantrell
Eliana Caplan
Mary Kay & Ronald Carlson
Dawn Carrico
Jan Carrier
Joanne Carusi
Judith Cassel-Mamet & Samuel D. Mamet
CE Kahn Fund, a donor-advised fund  
	 of Fidelity Charitable
Holly Chase
Brian Chen
Jennifer Chen
Colleen Chock
Danielle Choromanski
Kay Christensen
Cigna
Jessy Clark
Kathleen Clark
Lia Clark
Ann Cobb
Carla Codo
Elisa, Agnete & S. Phillip Cohen

Catherine Cole
Elizabeth Cookson & Carolyn Keene
Colony NorthStar
Wesley Copen
Marty & Howard Corren
Daniel Cortez
Pamela Cowan
Jennifer Crowe
Chris Davey
Martha Davidson
Stuart Davis
Kate Deal
Ronald Deal
Claudia Deasy
Julie DeHerrera
Craig Dehning
Howard DeHoff
Matthew Denhard
Shelby & Kurt Dennis
Denver Children’s Home
Lois & Norman Dewhurst
Kate Ditty
Sue Dixon
Maggie Donofrio
Dos Luces Brewery
Linda Doty & Joe Nystrom
John Doucette
Elizabeth Douma
Frank Doyle
Julie Drost
Taylor Dufford
E3 Power
Kaye Edwards
Susan & David Edwards
Eidos Architects
Nate Eisma 
Elasticsearch
Amber Elias
Dana Elkins-Greene
Cathy & Patrick Emery
Michale Engelking
Enrich Consulting, Inc.
Envestnet, Inc.
EOG Resources
Tonantzin Espinoza
Barb Evans
Shila Fabiano
Mary Lou Fenili & Karen Hansen
Linda Ferry
Debbie Fishman
Kathleen Fleming
Ana Flores
Michael K-S Forlife
Lauren Forsythe
Christina Foust
Elizabeth & Kevin Fraker
Sarah Freeman
Kerstin Froyd
Leslie Fry
Meredith Fulford
Pauline Fumagalli & Family
Deborah Gaensbauer
Rebecca & Dan Galemba
Rebecca Gallagher
Gail Garcelon
Walter & Georgia Garnsey
Gabrielle Gerlits
Robin Gingerich
Sarah Glaza & Karl Benson
Tari Gold
Sarah & Judd Golberg
Amy Golden
Lisa Golden-Ipson

Elisabeth Goldman
Julie Goldstein
Sara & Ben Gookin
Judith & Daniel Gordon
Laurel Greaser
Margie & Larry Green
Karl Greve
Jay Grimm
Samuel Grossinger
Becky Grupe
Frank Gryglewicz
Marcos Guerreiro
Dianna Guerrero
Marne Gulley
Micah Gurard-Levin
Adriana Gutierrez
Al Habercorn
Regina & Robert Hackley
Sheena & Edward Hackstaff
Pamela & Norman Haglund
Margie Hahn
Patricia Hamilton
Sara Hamilton
Scott Handlovitch
Lori Hanson
Carol & David Harguth
Martha & James Hartmann
Anna Jo Haynes
Ben Haynes
Happy Haynes
Margaret Hays
Norma & Randal Heinz
Latia & Franklin Henderson
Megan & Travis Hendricks
Patrick Henry
Beth Hessel
Hannah Higgins
Anne Hines
Taryn Hinken
Sarah Catherine Hite
Michelle Hix
Emily Hoagland & Shakib Hassan
Elsa Holguín
Chrystal Howe
Kiki Huckaby
Linda & Brandon Hull
Kimberly Hundley
Lara Hussain
Annalies Immele
Deborah Ingram
Heather Intres
Kim & Chris Jacoby
Sherri & James Jacoby
Melisa Jaenisch
Coral Jenrette & Jason Lemire
Ellie Jensen & Oliver Stine
Myrna Jeong
Mairlynn Jimenez
Madison Job
Sherry & Bill Job
Ann & Bret Johnson
Meridith & David Jones
Amanda Jowers
Wendy & Steve Kaeuper
Bronwen Kahn & David Pearcy
Kate Kalstein
Leslie Karnauskas
Dorothy Katz
Heidi & Richard Katz
Seanah Charlotte Kauten
Theresa & Bob Keatinge
Patricia & Kevin Kelley
Cornelia Kellogg



Alice & Terry Kelly
Nora Kelly
Julie Keppler
Gwendolyn Kerby
Anita Khanna
Cathy & Jim Kidder
Steven Kinney
Pam Kirk
Cheryl & Kent Kirksey
KMK Engram Charitable Fund, a  
	 donor-advised fund of Fidelity Charitable
Shane Knight
Donna & Scott Koehler
Beth Koloski
Bonnie Kossoff
Debbie Kunkel & John Loveridge
Sarah & Brian Kurz
Dolly & Bert Lager
Lakes Anesthesiology PC
Nancy Lambertson
Patsy Landaveri
Dave Landy
Leslie & Chris Larocque
Gay Ellen & Robert Lasher
Carol Lassen
Marian Lauterbach
Carla Lawrence
Leah & Eric Lazzari
Antonio Ledesma
Joan & Harold Leinbach
Sophia & Elliott Lepert
Sharon & John Leslie
Donna Levene
Renae Levin
LifeLoop
Jonathan Lindeen
Lauren Lindgren & Kevin McDonough
Cathy Lines & James O’Brien
Donn Livingston
Sandy Lochhead-Price
Jana Locke
Carolyn Lohr
Lucy Loomis & Tom Creighton
Rachel Lyons
Catherine MacDonald
Tracey MacDonald
Nwanyinna MacLaren
Erin Magley
Vanessa Manjarrez
Lyn Fazio Markman
Lauren & Tim Martin
Denna & Michael Matergia
Kathleen & Milt May
Joan McCracken
Barb & Steve McDonald
Brenna McEvitt
Kelly McGinnis
Mara McGuin
Benjamin McKee
George D. McNear
Valerie McNiff
Mele Leahy Foundation, a donor-advised 	
	 fund of Fidelity Charitable
Mary & Richard Melick
Allison Melun
Benjamin Merello
Kristin Merolla
Donna Middlebrooks & Tom Gougeon
Michelle S. Miller
Emma & Alex Miller-Crimm
Stuart Miner
Erica Mitchell
Leslie Mitchell & Rob Insinger

Marsha Mitchell
Joyce Mobley
Cassidy Modanlou
Laurie Mohrman
Joanna Moldow
Ruth Montague
Carole Montgomery
Ian Morales
Kerry Morimoto
Randie Mosenthal
Lorraine & Mario Mrva
Ashley & Alex Muramoto
Kit Mura-Smith
Beth Murphy
Christy Murphy & Norm Mueller
Marietta & Walter Neuhold
Andrew Nicewicz
Honoria Niehaus & Paul Caouette
Nike
James Nora, Jr.
Jennifer Norris
Davis Nossaman
Joseph O’Brien
Rebecca O’Brien
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